
      Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

 
The Annual Meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 15th May 2017, in the main hall at the Institute, Great Abington.
This meeting followed the Annual Parish Meeting.

Those present at the meeting were: Mr Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Mrs Gaynor Farrant, Miss Louise Patten, Mrs Liz Sainsbury, Mrs Pennie Zimmern, Paula Harper (Clerk) and five members of the public. 


Meeting started at 7.15pm

1. Election of Chairman- Pennie Zimmern proposed Bernie Talbot, which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors. 

2. Signing the declaration of acceptance of office by the Chairman. This was signed and witnessed by the Clerk. 

3. All councillors to review and update their register of members interests forms.  This was done by all councillors.
4. Apologies – Stephen Johnson participated in the meeting through skype and Jane Bowen sent her apologies.
 

5. Election of officers for 2017/2018

Vice-Chairman – Pennie Zimmern was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.
Planning meetings – agreed all councillors would try to attend.
Recreation Ground Committee representatives– Liz Sainsbury, Louise Patten, and Pennie Zimmern were proposed by Bernie Talbot and Gaynor Farrant seconded the proposal.

Street lighting Roads, footpaths, hedges, trees and verges – Gaynor Farrant and Pennie Zimmern were proposed by Liz Sainsbury and seconded by Bernie Talbot.

Liaison with Little Abington Parish Council – Gaynor Farrant, Jane Bowen and Stephen   Johnson were proposed 
Police Liaison – Stephen Johnson
Village Institute Management Committee – Bernie Talbot


Newsletter – Jane Bowen
Health & Safety inspection of assets: bins, benches and bus shelters – Pennie Zimmern, Gaynor Farrant and Louise Patten agreed to do this.

.

6. The minutes for the meeting on 27th March 2017 were approved and signed.

7. Do any councilors have any interests to declare in items to be discussed during the meeting? Liz Sainsbury declared an interest in the planning application for Mollet House.
8 Actions from the last meeting 

a) Update on the two new ‘children at play’ signs for Magna Close. The two signs were scheduled to be installed on 16th May.
b Update on getting new light installed between Magna Close and Mortlock Gardens. Balfour Beatty was awaiting a date for the power to be supplied and then they would erect the column.
c) Update on the lack of lighting at the Pampsford Road chicane. The Clerk had highlighted this to the highway department again and the need to repair the chicane.- action Clerk again.
d) Feedback on response to letters to garage owners in Mortlock Gardens about repairing the garage wall. Letters had been sent to 9 households and responses received from three. It seems the householders’ deeds show that they are not responsible for the wall. Action: Clerk to write to the landowners and tell them they need to fix it.
e) Feedback on the clean-up held on 1stt April- It was so well attended that Bernie ran out of areas to send people to clean up. There were several lots of dog poo found hanging in trees in bag; this was mentioned in the last newsletter.
f) Response to verbal request from Hill Residential for the council to take on responsibility for the parking bays at the new development on Pampisford Road. Bernie Talbot had replied to Hill Residential to say this council would not be taking responsibility for the extra parking bays, so Hill said they would ask the County to do it instead, and if this was not successful they may amend the plans to remove the bays.
g) Cutting Road – No. 2 The hedge was blocking the visibility splay – Action Clerk write to Anne Jedrzejewski to ask that the hedge be cut back.

Two members of the public left the meeting.

9. Finance

a) The Council authorised the payments in the table below. The invoice for the churchyard fencing was higher than quoted because during the work it was suggested that it would be helpful to have a gate between the recreation ground the churchyard at a cost of approx. £200.00. Louise Patten said the recreation ground committee were not consulted and Pennie Zimmern said that there was not a drainage ditch to block the access. Bernie Talbot proposed paying for the gate at a cost of approx. £200 which was seconded by Gaynor Farrant and Pennie Zimmern; Liz Sainsbury and Louise Patten abstained. 

b) Income – half of precept £6,000  & a second grant to fund the NP of £3,679. 

c) The Finance working party reviewed the year- end figures and figures for the annual return on 11.05.17.
d) The Council reviewed, accepted  and agreed to sign off the financial year end figures  in the summary of income and expenditure and the supporting statement, however it was pointed out that the balance sheet total  had been rounded up, so needed amending. Councillors agreed that this could be amended, printed and signed by Bernie Talbot before the paperwork went to Mike Gutteridge- action Clerk.
e) The Council completed the annual governance statement, which was signed and dated by the Clerk and Chairman; this was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.

 f)) The Council reviewed, accepted and agreed that the annual return accounting statements could be signed; this was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.

g) The public inspection period for the audit will run from 3rd June - 14th July. 
h) The Council authorised the Clerk to get Mike Gutteridge to undertake the internal audit and to raise a cheque for £25.00 to replace an unpresented cheque for Michael Diggins from 2015 ; these were proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.
i) To operate the bank transfers councilors suggested that each user needed a card – Action Clerk to investigate.

	101100
	Abington Store
	N.P. Consultation refreshments
	£37.47

	101101
	Holy Trinity Church Hildersham 
	Parish Nurse Contribution 2/3
	£500.00



	101102
	New Print
	Consultation doc for Neighbourhood Plan
	£160.00

	101103
	Paula Harper 
	Pay April and May
	£319.80

	*101093
	Abington Institute
	Room hire/clean up refreshments
	£152.00*

	101104
	Post Office Ltd
	Tax for April and May 
	£79.80

	101105
	Paula Harper
	Stationery half for paper/ink  £12.75 and phone bill £14.03
	£26.78

	101106
	CAPALC
	Annual subscription
	£267.48

	101107
	Majestic Garden Services
	Churchyard cut 14th April
	£78.00

	101108
	Cambridge Fencing & Forestry Co.
	Churchyard fencing
	£3,802.00


· Chq 101093 raised on 21.04.17 so in the new financial year

Income and Expenditure against Budget 2016--2017

	
	Actual
	Budget

	Income
	
	

	Precept
	£12,000
	£12,000.00

	Interest

Section 106 funds

Section 106 interest
	14.05

0

£31.35
	£22.00

0

£26.00

	Others

Bus trip

Neighbourhood Plan grant 
	£596.93

£308.40

£1,443.00
	£220.00

£200.00

	Total
	£14,393.73
	£12,468.00

	Expenditure

Wages/PAYE
	£2,475.80
	£2,376.00

	General admin. (Auditors & broadband)

Maintenance of pedestrian lighting 

Pavement maintenance (R £3K)

Queen’s birthday events
	£2,197.59

£597.07

0

£1,000.00
	£1,237.00 

£602.00

0

£1500

	Insurance

Recreation Ground Committee precept
	£837.80

£3,937.50
	£895.00

£3,937.50

	Section 137 
	£500
	0

	General maintenance (f/beds shelter seat)
	£28.25
	£150.00

	Churchyard maintenance(grass/hedges/pests)
	£597.00
	£1169.00

	Village Bus trips 

Donations (British Red cross/GAPS,)

First aid courses costs 

Churchyard fencing & safety(£10k 2015-6)

LHI Contribution to A1307 signs

New signs (Magna Close)
	£470.00

0

0


0

£1,000

£199.19
	£500.00

£300.00

£100.00

0

652.000

0

	Neighbourhood Plan
	£1477.47
	0

	Total
	£15,314.73
	£13,418.50


This table includes the payments and receipts detailed above.

* Funds from earmarked reserves from previous years budgets

Other earmarked funds are: £15,000 for procurement of amenity facilities, village funds £1100, footway repairs £3,000, and £930.05 for new computer equipment for the future

Bank balances as at 31st March 2017

Community Account - £3,042.05  

Business Interest - £40,153.33

Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £8.071.62

Section 106 funds to be used within 10 years of SCDC receiving the funds:

	Dwelling
	s. 106 funds
	Deadline for spending funds
	Funds spent
	Project funds use for 
	Balance to spend

	34 Magna Close
	£3,104.38 open space facilities
	8th September 2020
	£3,104.38
	Buy Recreation Ground land
	0

	1 Magna Close
	£2,244.90

Open space facs  
	4th February 2021
	£45.62

£1,000.00

£1,199.28
	Buy Recreation Ground land total cost £3,150.00.

Outdoor gym equipment

Access licence for Rec Ground.
	0.

	44 North Road
	£1,974.33 open space  

£513.04

community facilities  
	13th July 2021
	£300.72

£1,673.61

£513.04
	Access licence for Rec Ground.

Rec Gd. Shelter.

Institute projector
	0



	104 High Street
	£4,258.90 

Open space infrastructure 

£718.78 community facilities  
	22nd February 2022
	£443.14

£386.96
	Rec.Gd.Shelter

Institute 

projector = £900 in total
	£3,815.76 outdoor facilities 

community facilities  

£331.82

	1 Pampisford Road-Cutting House
	£3,286.99 public open space 

£543.22

community facilities  
	24th September 2024
	
	
	£3,286.99

£543.22

	Totals
	£16,644.54
	
	£8,666.75
	
	£7,977.79+interest


Community Account, balance now 02.05.17 £5,447.93- transfer more funds      
Total value of unclearing cheques incl new cheques = £5,423.33

After transactions the balance in community a/c =£24.60 

10. Planning
Liz Sainsbury did not participate in the discussion or decision for the first application:

To be discussed at meeting:

S/1530/17/LB-Patterson-Lee, Molet House, 109 High Street – replacement windows and repoint chimney

Councillors supported the application with no comments made.
Parish Council recommendations:

S/1217/17/FL – Higgins & Boughton-Fox, 61 North Road- 2 storey extension and internal alterations

Parish Council recommended approval on 02.05.17

S/1282/17/FL – Smith and Turner, 5 Magna Close – first floor extension, increase porch and move stairs

Parish Council recommended approval on 02.05.17

S/1115/17VC – Hill Residential, Pampisford Road- additional windows and garage.

Parish Council recommended approval for the windows and objected to the garage on 19.04.17

S/1077/17/FL – Waters, 82 High Street- new barn adjacent to cottage

Parish Council recommended approval on 19.04.17

S/0908/17/FL – Gnanapragasam, 6a Lewis Crescent – extension

Parish Council recommended approval on 19.04.17

S/0910/17/VC- Section 73, Granta Park- variation of conditions to facade and landscaping

Parish Council recommended approval on 03.04.17

District Council decisions:

S/1601/16/FL Mrs Ann, Wilson, Barn at Cutting Road  Convert existing barn to form a dwelling, including extensions and alterations to increase the height, and relocate haystore. 
Parish Council recommended approval

District Council approved 02.05.17

S/3120/16/LB Patterson Lee, Molet House, 109 High Street, Replacement timber, sole plate etc

Parish Council recommended approval on 28.11.16

District Council approved 03.05.17

11. Issues raised by Councillors
a) It was agreed that the March 2018 meeting be moved to 26th March 2018 to enable Bernie Talbot to attend. Action: Clerk to circulate the meeting dates to all councilors. 
b) Suggestion that the Clerk purchase a lap top for PC use only. Bernie Talbot proposed that the Clerk purchase a lap top to be used for this council’s work only, along with a printer, which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury and Pennie Zimmern, with the support of all councilors.
Action Clerk to investigate a mobile phone, which had already been authorised in principle.

12. Report on the condition of the Parish Council’s assets
The benches, two bus shelters, salt bins, flowerbeds and noticeboard were reported to be in good condition..

13. Speed reduction measures for Newmarket Road

a) Update – There was no further news, Although Peter Brunning had been talking to the project manager. Action Clerk to ask Henry Batchelor to chase up.
14. Update on coach trip 
Councillors were unable to attend the trip on the date of 28th July so it was agreed to move date of the trip to 4th August.

a) Councilors agreed that the selection of a coach company would be agreed by Pennie Zimmern, Gaynor Farrant and Paula Harper once all the quotes for the new date had been received. 

b) Councilors agreed the cost for the trip would remain unchanged at £5/adults and £3/children, with non-resident adults charged £8 and children charged £5 (if there was space).
15. Neighbourhood Plan – Report supplied
a) Update
The working group had obtained a grant to fund a consultant. A consultation event had been held at the Institute at the end of March, and a draft of the plan had been submitted to the District Council for its comments. A second grant had been secured to fund the next phase of the development of the plan

 
16. Report from the Housing Group, the Committee for Abington Housing (CAH) - Report supplied
Three sites had been identified within the two villages in 2012. Pennie Zimmern asked if local people could have preference for these houses, and it was explained that local people within Great and Little Abington would be in the first tranche of people considered for the affordable homes. Bernie Talbot suggested that a written record of peoples housing queries/concerns should be given to councilors so that they could be followed up. It was essential to establish that local people with housing needs have their name on the housing list.
17. Correspondence
a) Letter from the Pensions Regulator asking for a contact details and explaining the deadline to comply with the workplace pension scheme is May 2017. After joining the government pension scheme NEST and completing a lot of paperwork, the Clerk ‘s earnings within this employment are too low to have a pension with this council. This has been confirmed by the regulator.

b) CAPALC – the Council agreed to renew its membership, which was proposed by Liz Sainsbury and seconded by Pennie Zimmern, with the support of all councillors. 

c) Email from two residents objecting to the loss of access to the path near Millbank cottage had been forwarded to councillors. 
d & e) Emails from Mr Nick Hood -Millbank Cottage path – proposal from land owner to erect ‘permissible path’ signs on this path. The loss of access to the path by Millbank cottage seems to have arisen as a result of a request by the current tenant to his landlord Mr Hood. Lots of villagers are very unhappy about the loss of this path to Granta Park. Bernie Talbot contacted Mr Hood to try to encourage him to remove the signs, to allow people continued access and to request access to his field by the river to create a river walk to Granta Park, starting alongside the Millennium bridge. They met and walked the path and Bernie Talbot suggested that the Council would take action over the loss of the Millbank path unless the new path could be created; Mr Hood withdrew his offer of the riverside path. Later Mr Hood offered access to a new riverside path as an alternative to the Millbank path and Bernie suggested that Millbank path should remain open until the new path was completed; both paths would be permissible.

If the council invested funds in creating a riverside path and agreement of at least five years would need to be put in place. Bernie Talbot explained that nothing could be agreed until the council meeting. 
Mr Hood said that residents would have to demonstrate that they had walked the path uninhibited without permission and that the route had changed since the house was built; Bernie suggested that it would be costly and was likely to be unsuccessful to challenge the loss of the Millbank path due the change of the paths location.

Councillors agreed that Bernie Talbot should continue to seek permission from Granta Park walk and investigate the cost of fencing. Action Bernie Talbot to request that the ‘Private property’ signs be removed from the Millbank path.

f) SCDC  have recently issued a decision for a Scoping Opinion application, reference S/0625/17/E2 for a park for AgriTech, on Land at Hinxton. 

g)HillSmithson are  holding two public exhibitions on the proposals. on Tuesday 16th May 2017  at 11:30am - 9pm, and Wednesday 17th  May 2017 at 7:30am - 12:30pm and 2pm -8pm at Hinxton Village Hall. 
h) Letter from BCM land agents for Pampisford Estate suggesting they attend a meeting to tell councillors about the estate. Bernie Talbot had replied suggesting councillors meet at the estate.
i) Letter from ‘3C Shared Services’ at South Cambs seeking comments from the council about naming the new development on Pampisford Road ‘Moorefield’. Councillors agreed that the new development be named ‘Moorefield’; this was proposed by Pennie Zimmern and seconded by Bernie Talbot, with the support of all councillors.
18. Items for the next meeting’s agenda on 17th July 
Norma had requested flower beds at the entrance to Magna Close and offered to maintain them. Clerk to ask District Council’s permission. Bernie Talbot to put the suggestion in the newsletter requesting comments be sent to the Clerk.
Louise suggested a sign be put up at the park that damage to play equipment be reported to the Clerk.

Meeting closed at 8.58pm

